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October 19, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for King County Council consideration is an ordinance approving the City of Carnation 2003 Comprehensive Sewer Plan (Plan).  Approval of the Plan is required under K.C.C. 13.24 as a prerequisite to granting right-of-way franchises and construction permits.  Approval also indicates consistency of the Plan with the King County Comprehensive Plan.

The Plan discusses the capital improvements necessary to provide sewer collection in the City of Carnation (Carnation), which currently does not have public sewers.  King County has entered into an agreement with Carnation to construct, operate, and maintain a sewage treatment plant, and is preparing a separate facilities plan and associated environmental impact statement that describe the design, construction, and operation of the plant.

Carnation is anticipating that sewer service to its existing 2100 citizens, 700 homes, and businesses employing 600 people will begin to occur in 2007.  At full development under existing Carnation zoning, an additional 1800 citizens, 600 homes, and 2200 employees are also anticipated to contribute to sewage flows.  This full development scenario is assumed to occur after 2030.

King County encouraged Carnation to consider the potential impacts of water conservation when calculating sewage flows from the existing and planned development.  The Plan demonstrates that money invested in leak repair and water conservation retrofits of toilets, washing machines, shower heads, and faucet aerators is cost effective (i.e., the money spent to reduce the sewage flows results in a comparable savings in required treatment capacity).  In addition, the leak repair and water conservation retrofits would provide additional benefits to citizens by reducing their water and energy bills and providing them with new appliances and fixtures.  The reduction in flows as a result of the leak repair and water conservation retrofits can be significant; a reduction in average annual flow of 140,000 gallons of sewage per day (29 percent) at full development can be realized.  Assuming the leak repair and water conservation retrofits are fully pursued, average annual sewage flows at full development are anticipated to be 260,000 gallons per day.  King County is further exploring the water conservation potential and will share its findings with Carnation so that the city can make a decision concerning this option utilizing the best information available.

Carnation is planning to construct a vacuum collection system.  This system will rely on vacuum pumps to create negative pressure in the sewer mains so that sewage flows are drawn to the treatment plant.  Use of this type of collection system has the advantage of requiring less excavation (i.e., pipe slopes are not as critical as with a conventional gravity collection system).  It is essential, however, that construction of the system and connection of existing and new development to it occur in a manner that does not lead to infiltration and inflow (I/I).  If I/I does occur, then the collection system and treatment plant will not operate as designed.  The vacuum collection system is anticipated to cost approximately $14,000,000 when fully built.  It will be built in stages depending on when and where development occurs.

Capital, operation and maintenance costs of the proposed collection system and treatment plant could result in monthly sewer charges of $155 per connection.  This cost could decrease if side sewer connection charges (approximately $3,200) are paid upfront instead of being financed over time.  The monthly rates could also decrease if grant funding is found for either the proposed collection system or treatment plant.  On the other hand, monthly charges could increase if the King County capacity charge were to increase.

The Utilities Technical Review Committee (UTRC) reviewed the Plan on May 12, 2004 and recommended several technical changes that have been made by Carnation in the final Plan version.  The UTRC found that the Plan is consistent with RCW 90.48.112, regarding analysis of reclaimed water opportunities, and 90.48.495, regarding water conservation analysis.  Carnation prepared a Determination of Non-significance for the Plan on October 15, 2003 in accordance with the State Environmental Policy Act, and adopted a draft version of the Plan on 
April 20, 2004.  The City of Carnation intends to adopt the final version after King County approval.

I would appreciate your review and concurrence with the proposed ordinance.  If you have any questions, please contact Bruce Bennett, Chair of the Utilities Technical Review Committee, at (206) 296-1952.  Thank you for your assistance in this matter.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director
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Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Bruce Bennett, Chair, Utilities Technical Review Committee
